Ospringe Parish Council
The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 3rd April 2019 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
R Simmons
H Williams
B Flynn

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
C Elworthy
[bookmark: _Hlk500505118][bookmark: _Hlk500529042]A Greason 
[bookmark: _Hlk531978552]J Dean-Kimili 
Cllr A Bowles
Cllr C Prescott

041/19 Dispensations
Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, H Williams, R Simmons, C Elworthy, B Flynn and the Chairman A Keel have been granted dispensations to deal with matters relating to the setting of the precept.

The Council noted that Cllr A Greason had withdrawn his dispensation request which would have allowed him to discuss and vote in matters relating to PFCA and the village hall.
042/19 Public Participation 
There was no public participation.

The Clerk had written to Prof Bennett Chair of PFCA to ask that the parish council be kept informed of any development of the village hall project financial or otherwise and to ask that PFCA write to the parish council to formally request that the parish council investigate a PWLB loan.  The parish council noted Prof Bennett’s email responding to the Clerk’s request to investigate a PWLB loan.  Three councillors were unable to attend the meeting so it was decided that the matter should be put forward to the next meeting to allow all councillors to be present to look at PFCA’s request as a PWLB loan is a significant issue.
Action: Clerk to write to Prof Bennett and PFCA to acknowledge the email.
043/19 Signing of Minutes
All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 13th March 2019.
044/19 Matters arising
Highway Matters:-There remain gullies to be cleared along the Eastling Road although they had been marked out, as well as on Brogdale Road opposite the entrance to Brogdale, and on the corner of Water Lane and Mutton Lane all of which had been filling up and becoming hazardous.
Action: Chairman to contact the person in charge of drainage at KCC.

Porters Lane:- The landowner of Simmons’ Orchards was happy for KHS to carry out foundation work subject to safeguards, in order to make the passing area stable.

Proposed Brogdale Road Closure: - the parish council noted the traffic lights installed on Brogdale Road and the one way system at the Perry Court junction whilst work at Perry Court is progressing. This again indicates that a two month blanket closure was unnecessary.
There have been no more reports of excessive mud on the stretch of the Brogdale Road near the entrance to Perry Court but the council would continue to monitor the situation.
The Chairman had not had the chance to contact Natasha Gothard about mud clearance schedules and wheelwashing.

Lighting: - The lamp on the Brogdale Road, past the Oast Houses had not undergone repair work due to a vehicle blocking the way.  The Chairman had inspected Column L and repairs will need to be carried out.  
Action: The Chairman to check cost of repair of the Column L

Playground equipment: - Mr Elvin had quoted to mend the bearings that had gone on the roundabout, to mend the climbing frame and seat, and to repaint.  The ROSPA report had also identified other work which might be undertaken although overall the risk analysis was acceptable.
The council considered the quote for the repair of the bearings on the roundabout and the replacement of a link on the chains of the big swing as priorities.
Action: The Chairman to obtain an itemized quote from Mr Elvin for the repair work
It was agreed that if the Chairman was happy with the price he should approve the installation of the bearings on the roundabout.  

GDPR:- the council is moving forward taking an incremental approach to GDPR.  The Clerk had contacted Zoho and obtained information about the costs of setting up councilor specific email accounts through the company, which appeared reasonable.  
Action: Cllrs A Keel, C Elworthy to meet and look at whether the parish council should progress setting councilor email addresses via Zoho.

Porters Lane & Plumford Lane: -The Chairman had not yet been able to meet with anyone from KHS to discuss measures that could be put in place to discourage large vehicles and other traffic from using the lanes.  This is a work in progress.

It had not been possible for the Chairman to meet Cllr Geoff Wade from FTC to discuss a more joined-up approach between FTC and local parish councils to planning and future housing developments in the area, using Faversham Future Forum.

Cars parked on the Brogdale Road during Christmas event - The Chairman had contacted Graham Thomas who was not aware of any meeting between GW Finn, the Highways Authority, the Police and SBC. The Chairman will continue to follow this up.

G & T issues:- OPC would return to this at the May meeting.

Cllr C Prescott had not been able to attend the council meeting. The Chairman had obtained a card which councillors signed to thank Cllr C Prescott for his support over the years.

2 Little Kennaways:-Graham Thomas had been contacted following numerous reports about the dumping of waste and what appeared to be extensive earthworks.   The council had noted parishioners’ correspondence to SBC regarding the matter and the response of Swale.
Action: The Chairman to monitor.

Willow Farm:-the Clerk had been contacted by planning enforcement regarding the number and size of the agricultural barns.  
Action: Clerk to check the original planning application and provide details to planning enforcement.

The Litterpick this year had been successful.  About 12 people had been involved in different areas of the parish.  A significant amount of rubbish had been collected.  The council noted that there were still bags of rubbish outside Brogdale that had not been removed by the contractors a week after the event, which was unsatisfactory. Swale had been informed of this on three occasions and had blamed the contractors for this.


PCSO attendance at OPC meetings:- The Clerk had written to and given dates of the OPC meetings.  Action:  Clerk to write and ask whether a PCSO could attend the May meeting.

045/19 Parish Councillor Vacancies
The outcome of the local elections would determine the number of parish councilor vacancies.
046/19 Approval of Risk Assessment
The Council considered the updated Risk Assessment 2019.  Having reviewed and accessed the risks identified the council are satisfied that there are adequate measures in place to mitigate and manage the risks identified.  The parish council unanimously approved the Risk Assessment.
047/19 Standing Orders/Financial Regulations
These documents are still being worked on.
Action:  The Chairman and Clerk to look at the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations before the next meeting.
048/19 Planning 
Planning applications for consideration:

19/500970/SUB. Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA Proposal: Submission of details pursuant to Condition 12: Samples of materials (of original application ref: 17/506603/REM).  No comments.

Application: 19/500969/SUB. Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA Proposal: Submission of details pursuant to Condition 25: Remediation Strategy, Condition 30: Details of provisions to accommodate operative's and construction vehicles parking, loading, offloading or turning on-site, & Condition 36: Telecommunication Infrastructure details (of original application ref: 15/504264/OUT) No comments.

Cllr R Simmons arrived at 20.30pm

19/501358/LBC Brook Farmhouse Whitehill Ospringe Faversham ME13 0DW Listed Building Consent for demolition of existing 1980's wooden single storey garage/outbuilding, and erection of a single storey timber-framed pitched roof outbuilding with log store.  The parish council considered the application and commented as follows:  The parish council notes that the proposed building is more forward on the site than the previous building which will impact on the size of the hardstanding area between the front of the garage and the highway, thereby leading to loss of parking space. We also note that gravel is proposed to be used to cover the area in front of the garage and this could easily spill over on to the road causing a hazard. We would have expected a hardstanding surface.  We would also note that the sight lines looking towards the village (west/south west) are poor and we suggest that the planning authority might consider some form of visibility splay in that direction so far as achievable within the land in the ownership of the applicant. 

Planning applications pending:
18/506189/SUB Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA.  Submission of Details to Part Discharge Condition 37 (Highways) Subject to 15/504264/OUT

18/502735/FULL Land At Perry Court Ashford Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YAErection of a new supermarket (Use Class A1) and a hotel (Use Class C1) along with associated accesses, car and cycling parking, lighting, drainage, hard and soft landscaping and associated infrastructure.

[bookmark: _Hlk3487257]18/505588/SUB Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YASubmission of details to discharge Condition 18 - Ecological Appraisal and Condition 20 - Letter from Simon Mason (Principle Archaeological Officer KCC) confirming Brogdale frontage sign off Subject to 15/504264/OUT

18/505588/SUB Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA Submission of Details to Discharge Condition 17 (Mitigation Strategy - Protected Species) Condition 19 (Construction and Environmental Method Statement) Condition 22 (Green Infrastructure and Biodiversity Management Plan) Condition 25 (Contamination) Condition 31 (Tree survey, Impact Assessment, Protection Plan and Arboricultural Method Statement) and Condition 32 (Strategic Landscape Scheme) Subject to 15/504264/OUT

19/500742/FULL/ Peel House Porters Lane Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 0DR.  Demolition of existing garage and erection of a double garage.

SBC decisions:

19/500343/FULL 1 Dawsons Row Water Lane Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 8TZ
Change of use of land to residential garden. Two-storey rear extension together with two-storey side extension to form attached garage with first floor studio/hobby room.  Refused. 

Garden Villages:-as Cllr C Elworthy was absent, there were no more updates on this.
049/19 Finance
OPC current account:
Payments for Approval retrospectively:
Chq  No 1412 	To Clerk, reimbursement for laptop and printer			£398.98

Payments for Approval:
Chq  No  1415	To Ospringe Parish Church for hire of room for OPC meeting	£20.00
Chq  No  1416	To Kathy Lockwood for Clerk’s expenses: stamps & stationary	£19.76
Chq  No  1417	To KALC for CilCA -one day course				£72.00
Chq  No  1418	To KALC for 2019-20 Subscription				£278.71 
Chq  No  1419	To DM Payroll Services 						£67.00

SBC had sent the correct invoice for the cheque (no 1413) approved at the March meeting for mowing the Forstal.

Payments for Approval -Allotment Account:
Chq  No  0318	To St John’s College for Allotment rent				£500.00

Payment previously reported and approved, to be minuted.
Chq  No 0311	To T Hoile for mowing/grass cutting 				£100.00

Current Account Receipts-none reported.
Allotment Account Receipts-none reported.

The Clerk circulated an unaudited Bank Reconciliation at end of year and a budget monitoring document showing the variances previously highlighted.  Total funds on the unaudited Bank Reconciliation comprised Allotment funds of £21,485.18 and general reserves of £14,397.80.

[bookmark: _GoBack]In the previous two years audited accounts showed money had been noted on a variance proforma as ring fenced, as explanation is sought  on audit where total reserves exceed twice the annual precept.  The Council is required to allocate or reallocate funds held on reserve having regard to imminent as well as anticipated or prospective future expenditure. The council considered and agreed that expenditure from reserves would be needed for both allotments and general matters – significant expenditure is likely to be required for IT equipment, fencing, allotment track repairs, ongoing playground repairs and improvements, and repairs to lighting, as well as other potential community projects.

The parish council discussed whether to have an external audit to provide reassurance as in the previous  year it chose to exempt itself.  The parish council unanimously resolved to exempt itself from a Limited Assurance Review by the External Auditors PKJ Littlejohn for 2018-19 but to review this on an annual basis.

EDF bills:- the last bill received was for the period 1st Oct to 13th Dec 2018 for £183.62 inc VAT

The council decided not to renew the Action in Communities Rural Kent Subscription this year.

The Clerk presented the council with specifications for a projector and screen.  There was a discussion as to whether the projectors could project a sufficiently bright enough image which would be of a high enough quality and whether the screen would be big enough.
Action:  Clerk to contact Phil Cornelius again to see whether he could offer advice on other projectors which could project a better quality image by spending around £100 more and look into bigger screens.
050/19 Annual Parish/Parish Council meetings – 8th May 2019
Action: Chairman and Clerk to liaise about invitees
051/19 Correspondence
Email from CPRE – Take Action for a Litter Free Future. Noted.
Email from Streetworks Emergency Road Closure- Brogdale Road. 25th March.  Noted.
Email from D Rudden at Kent Police re District PCSOs.  Noted.
Email from KALC-NALC Newsletter.  Noted.
Email from KALC-Kenty PCC Spring 2019 Newsletter.  Noted.
Email from B Bennett re OPC’s request.  Noted.
052/19 Members’ reports
Lorenden Trust – Many ash trees would need to be taken down due to ash dieback.
Road imperfections on  Bay Hill had been highlighted for repairs but they had not yet been repaired.
053/19 Any other business
Ms Mary Pout had bought the overgrown cherry orchard along the Eastling Road. The land would apparently be used for grazing.

The meeting ended at 9.40 pm.  Next meeting: 8th May 2019 
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